Regional Dimensions of the Bilateral Relationship

Chietigj Bajpaee

Abstract

While the Sino–Indian relationship has improved in recent years, it continues to oscillate between periods of cordiality and competition. This is exacerbated by a fundamental mismatch of threat perceptions between both states, rooted in the shifting balance of power and conflicting signals in the bilateral relationship. Moreover, the rise of both countries as major powers has provided them with new tools and platforms to interact with each other, contributing to a spillover of the Sino– Indian relationship from the bilateral to regional levels. Nowhere is this spillover effect or "nested security dilemma" more evident than in the maritime domain—amid the rise of both countries as major trading and resource-consuming powers. After charting the evolution of the Sino– Indian relationship, this article examines the implications of the changing nature of the Sino-Indian relationship on Asia's expanding strategic geography and US policy making toward Asia.

* * * * *

The year 2014 marked the sixtieth anniversary of the signing of the "Five Principles of Peaceful Coexistence" between China and India on 29 April 1954.¹ The signing of this agreement marked the pinnacle of relations between the countries. However, within a decade the bilateral relationship reached its lowest point during a brief border war in 1962.² The fact that there has been no renewed outbreak of hostilities between China and India in the half century since the war is a positive achieve-

Chietigj Bajpaee is a doctoral candidate in the Department of War Studies at King's College London. He has worked with the Center for Strategic and International Studies in Washington, DC and the London-based International Institute for Strategic Studies. Bajpaee holds a master's degree in international relations from the London School of Economics.

ment. Aside from a few brief conflagrations, notably in Sikkim in 1967 and the Sumdorong Chu Valley in 1987, bilateral tensions have been confined to rhetoric and symbolic posturing.³

Nonetheless, while bilateral relations have improved, they continue to oscillate between periods of cordiality and competition. An underlying climate of mistrust continues to permeate the bilateral relationshiprooted in their unresolved border dispute. This is exacerbated by a fundamental mismatch of threat perceptions between both states, rooted in the shifting balance of power and conflicting signals in the bilateral relationship. Moreover, the rise of both countries as major powers has provided them with new tools and platforms to interact with each other, contributing to a spillover of the Sino–Indian relationship from the bilateral to regional level. Amid the rise of both countries as major trading and resource-consuming powers, this spillover effect or "nested security dilemma" is most evident in the maritime domain.⁴ The fact that China and India are "hybrid powers"-that is, both are established continental and emerging maritime powers-adds to the complexity of their relationship and creates the potential for "horizontal escalation" as tensions along their disputed land border spill over into the maritime domain.⁵ After charting the evolution of the Sino–Indian relationship, this article will focus on the potential for a nested security dilemma in the maritime domain. It also examines the implications of the changing nature of the Sino-Indian relationship on Asia's expanding strategic geography and US policy making toward Asia.

The Evolving Sino–Indian Relationship

The Sino–Indian relationship cannot be viewed as purely competitive or cooperative. The competitive dynamic in the bilateral relationship has been somewhat tempered by semi-institutional ties, such as the "India-China Strategic and Cooperative Partnership for Peace and Prosperity" that was concluded in 2005, the Strategic Economic Dialogue that began in 2011, and the conclusion of a Border Defense Cooperation Agreement in October 2013.⁶ This complements earlier confidence-building measures reached in 1993 and 1996.⁷

Both countries' expanding military capabilities have also served to deter the outbreak of an all-out war, though this has also fueled the proclivity for limited stand-offs along their contested border. While lagging

behind China, India's fast-developing nuclear capabilities, including the expanded range of its ballistic missiles and development of a nuclear triad (confirmed by the launch of India's first indigenous nuclear submarine, the *Arihant* in 2009) has led to the presence of a credible nuclear deterrent in the Sino–Indian relationship.⁸

Growing economic interdependence has also served to deter open conflict between the two countries. China has emerged as India's leading trading partner, while India is China's leading trading partner in South Asia.⁹ A plethora of deals were concluded during Chinese president Xi Jinping's visit to India in September 2014 and Indian prime minister Narendra Modi's visit to China in May 2015, including a five-year economic and trade development plan that entails the development of industrial parks and upgrading of India's rail network.¹⁰ Xi also pledged to grant Indian companies, particularly those in the pharmaceutical, agricultural, and IT sectors—where India maintains a comparative advantage—greater access to Chinese markets to correct the long-standing imbalance in the trade relationship.¹¹

However, contrary to rhetorical claims of Indian services complementing Chinese manufacturing and Chinese hardware complementing Indian software, there are limits to the level of economic interdependence between both economies.¹² An underlying disparity in the economic relationship has fueled this situation. Notably, India's exports to China are primarily natural resources, whereas China's exports to India are primarily manufactured and value-added products.¹³ While bilateral trade has grown rapidly, crossing US \$70 billion in 2014, it actually experienced a decline over the previous two years, while India's trade deficit with China has expanded to over \$48 billion—amounting to almost 3 percent of India's gross domestic product.¹⁴ Underlying mistrust in the bilateral relationship has also led to a poor investment relationship, with Chinese investment in India totaling a mere \$400 million between 2000 and 2014—a fraction of China's total overseas investment.¹⁵ This has been fueled by the persistence of non-tariff barriers, including India's national security establishment opposing Chinese investment in strategically important sectors such as ports and telecommunications and the introduction of mandatory local manufacturing rules.¹⁶ India also remains one of the leading initiators of antidumping investigations against China, with the country imposing antidumping duties on 159

[110]

Chinese products between 1992 and 2013.¹⁷ This has contributed to India's reluctance to grant "market economy" status to China.¹⁸

At the international level, both countries have cooperated on several issues of global governance through such forums as the Russia-China-India strategic dialogue and the Shanghai Cooperation Organization, where they have pledged to combat the threat of terrorism and called for the emergence of a "multi-polar world order".¹⁹ Meanwhile, the G20 and BRICS (Brazil-Russia-India-China-South Africa) forums have emerged as key platforms for India and China to deepen regional economic integration, as evidenced by recent agreements for settling intra-BRICS trade in their local currencies and establishment of a BRICS New Development Bank and Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank.²⁰ The BASIC group of countries (comprising Brazil, South Africa, India, and China) has also emerged as a platform for cooperation on international climate-change negotiations.²¹

However, despite rhetoric of an emerging "Himalayan Consensus," there are clear limits to bilateral cooperation on global governance issues.²² For instance, the December 2014 agreement between the United States and China on carbon emission-reduction targets for 2030 contrasts with India's reluctance to secure a similar agreement with the United States.²³ Notwithstanding the Joint Statement on Climate Change that was concluded between China and India in May 2015, there is a growing divergence between China and India on climate policies, with India maintaining a proclivity for a nonbinding approach with common but differentiated responsibilities, climate adaption over mitigation measures, and an emphasis on technology transfer and cleanenergy financing.²⁴ The fact that both countries are at different stages of development has prompted this divergence of climate policies. India's per capita energy consumption remains among the lowest in the world; despite being the fifth-largest consumer of fossil fuels, India's per capita energy consumption is five percent that of the United States and 27 percent of China's per capita consumption.²⁵ However, China's per capita energy consumption is likely to plateau as its economy moves away from energy-intensive manufacturing, while there is still significant room for growth in India's energy consumption as it has yet to reach the full potential of its industrial capacity.

Even on regional issues where China and India potentially see eye-toeye, both countries' differing diplomatic approaches act as barriers to

substantive cooperation. For instance, China and India maintain a joint concern over the destabilization of Afghanistan following the drawdown of Western forces, as both nations face the threat of terrorism emanating from Islamic extremism in Central and South Asia. These concerns have been evidenced by the establishment of a bilateral counterterrorism dialogue and joint exercises between their special forces.²⁶ Both countries have also made modest contributions toward strengthening the Afghan National Security Forces as part of protecting their growing economic interests in Afghanistan. This comes amid both countries' broader "pivot" toward the region under the aegis of China's "Silk Road Economic Belt" and India's "Connect Central Asia" strategy.²⁷

Still, bilateral cooperation on stabilizing Afghanistan remains unlikely as long as both countries maintain a mismatch of vantage points. Notably, China continues to cling to its "all-weather" relationship with Pakistan, while India regards Pakistan as the root of Islamic extremist activity in the region. Moreover, China and India maintain a fundamentally different view of the role of the Afghan Taliban in the future of Afghanistan, with China playing a nascent mediating role and India continuing to regard the Taliban as a threat to stability.²⁸

Border Troubles

At the root of mutual mistrust is the unresolved border dispute, which remains a thorn in the bilateral relationship. While China has resolved some 17 of 23 territorial disputes since 1949, limited progress has been made in the dispute with India under the special representatives' framework, which has been in place since 2003. The Line of Actual Control (LAC), distinguishing the disputed Indian and Chinese sides of the border, remains undemarcated—with no mutual agreement on the exact alignments of the border.²⁹ The fact that the LAC is today a matter of perception increases the potential for inadvertent conflict. Moreover, despite a few conciliatory gestures, such as opening border trade along the Nathu La, Lipu-Lekh, and Shipki La passes, both sides appear to be hardening their positions along the three sectors of the Sino–Indian border: western (Ladakh), middle (Uttarakhand and Himachal Pradesh), and eastern (Sikkim and Arunachal Pradesh). Tensions in the Depsang

Valley of eastern Ladakh in April 2013 and more recently in the Chumur area of Ladakh in September 2014 indicated as much.³⁰

The changing strategic significance of the territorial dispute for both countries has hijacked the relatively simple solution of recognizing the de facto borders, which would entail India retaining control of Arunachal Pradesh and China controlling Aksai Chin.³¹ For China, this refers to renewed instability in ethnically Tibetan areas since 2008 and latent concerns in Beijing that the passing of the 14th Dalai Lama may pave the way for the rise of a new generation of more radical Tibetan leaders who will adopt less conciliatory positions toward the Chinese government.³² This has prompted Beijing to reaffirm its sovereignty over the Tibet Autonomous Region while adopting a more stringent position over its claim to all of Arunachal Pradesh, including the symbolically important town of Tawang, which is home to the largest Tibetan monastery outside Lhasa.

There are also no signs of China softening its all-weather relationship with India's long-standing rival, Pakistan. If anything, China appears to have backtracked on its more nuanced approach toward the India– Pakistan relationship that was portrayed by Beijing's neutral stance during the Kargil conflict in 1999.³³ Chinese infrastructure projects in Gilgit-Baltistan (in Pakistan-occupied Kashmir) reportedly often supported by the presence of Chinese military personnel, indicate implicit Chinese acceptance of Pakistan's claim over the disputed territory of Kashmir.³⁴ This has been reaffirmed by the conclusion of an agreement in April 2015 to commence work on the China–Pakistan Economic Corridor, parts of which pass through Pakistan-occupied Kashmir.³⁵ Further evidence of China's increasingly hardline position on the territorial dispute includes the denial of visas and issuing stapled visas to residents and officials from the Indian states of Arunachal Pradesh and Jammu & Kashmir.³⁶

China's more aggressive posture on the territorial dispute in recent years can be attributed to the balance of power tilting in China's favor, with its defense budget and economy now being almost four times that of India.³⁷ This has contributed to China's strengthened military capabilities, which in turn have granted Beijing greater confidence and leverage to push India to resolve the territorial dispute on Chinese terms. This stands in contrast to China's offers to resolve the territorial dispute on mutually acceptable terms during periods of greater parity in the Sino–

Indian relationship, which was the case until the mid-1980s. While India has sought to correct this imbalance with the development of a new mountain strike corps and upgrading infrastructure along the disputed border, the asymmetry of material capabilities is likely to grow in the immediate future as China continues to outpace India in the development of border infrastructure.³⁸

An additional dimension to the territorial dispute is the issue of water flows. Given both countries' growing water shortages and their still significant agrarian economies, the water-sharing issue threatens to enflame border tensions. Most of India's river systems originate in China, and the lack of trust stemming from the border dispute has deterred transparency and cooperation between both countries on sharing information on hydrology, dam-construction plans, and water-diversion projects.³⁹

Conflicting Signaling

The increasing complexity of the bilateral relationship is evidenced by the sometimes-contradictory signals that have been sent out by both governments. The emergence of strong and decisive leaders in both countries-Xi Jinping in China and Narendra Modi in India-sets the stage for a clash of increasingly assertive foreign policies.⁴⁰ Modi, who made several visits to China during his tenure as chief minister of the Indian state of Gujarat, has spoken of emulating the Chinese development model while attracting Chinese investment to upgrade India's infrastructure and manufacturing capacity.⁴¹ This alludes to a more cooperative and interdependent relationship. New Delhi maintains an aversion to any overt attempt to bandwagon against China. The fact that Modi visited China before completing his first year in office indicates the priority that he places on India's relationship with China. However, Modi's appointment of hawkish officials such as Vijay Kumar Singh, a retired Indian Army four-star general, to the position of minister of state for the North East Region (bordering China) and Ajit Doval, a former Indian intelligence officer, as national security advisor and special representative on the India-China boundary negotiations, signals a more muscular foreign policy. This has already been evidenced by such gestures as Modi's invitation to the prime minister of the Tibetan government-in-exile, Lobsang Sangay, to Modi's inauguration in May 2014.⁴²

China has sent similarly conflicting signals on its relationship with India. Beijing has pledged to improve its relationship with New Delhi through expanding Chinese investment.⁴³ This has been complemented by a plethora of high-level official exchanges: Li Keqiang made his first overseas visit as Chinese premier to India in May 2013; Chinese foreign minister Wang Yi visited India shortly after Modi's inauguration in June 2014; and President Xi made an official state visit in September 2014.44 However, even as it extends a hand of friendship to India, China is also adopting an increasingly hardline position toward its southern neighbor. This has been most prominently demonstrated by the timing of the most recent border tensions, which coincided with periods of high-level diplomatic exchanges. For examples, the Depsang Valley incident in April 2013 came ahead of the visit of Premier Li, while the tensions in the Chumur area in September 2014 coincided with the visit of President Xi.⁴⁵ Under previous administrations this may have been attributed to factionalism within the Chinese government arising from a more collective style of leadership.⁴⁶ However, under Xi's more centralized leadership this explanation seems less credible.⁴⁷ Xi's ongoing anticorruption campaign, which has entailed the purge of several senior-ranking military officials, may offer a possible explanation for the timing of these border transgressions as aggrieved groups within the People's Liberation Army (PLA) seek to embarrass the political leadership, as well as reaffirm the authority of the military on matters of national security.⁴⁸ Irrespective of whether these were coordinated actions or the result of frictions in civil-military relations, they serve to demonstrate China's proclivity for a carrot-and-stick approach toward India.

The propensity for misunderstanding is also fueled by limited peopleto-people contacts, cultural barriers, and rising levels of nationalism that accompany the growing international clout of both countries.⁴⁹ This has been demonstrated by the jingoistic and alarmist media reporting in both countries, which has contributed to a climate of mistrust.⁵⁰ Both countries have sought to remedy this, as noted by the plethora of agreements concluded during Modi's visit to China, including the establishment of additional consulates, the introduction of an e-visa facility for Chinese nationals visiting India, and the establishment of a State/Provincial Leaders' Forum to facilitate interaction between local governments—in addition to stepping up cultural, education, media, and think-tank exchanges.⁵¹ On a more fundamental level, neither

country has much experience in sharing power with the other. In the precolonial period, both civilizational states were essentially masters of their own domain, with a Himalayan divide separating them. However, the emergence of "disruptive technologies," such as ballistic missiles and cyber warfare, has reduced the strategic "space" between both states, thus, increasing the likelihood for misunderstanding and friction.

Finally, there is a fundamental mismatch of threat perceptions between both countries. Put simply, China is on India's radar, but India is not on China's radar to the same extent. While New Delhi focuses much of its foreign-policy attention and military resources on China, Beijing's primary strategic concerns are related to the US military presence in Asia and potential conflict in the Taiwan Strait, East and South China Seas, and the Korean Peninsula. The economic imbalance in the bilateral relationship has been a further catalyst for mutual misperception between both countries. At present, the Chinese economy is almost three times the size of the Indian economy in terms of purchasing power.⁵² Whether the slowing Chinese economy and India's demographic dividend will alleviate this imbalance remains to be seen.⁵³

Spillover in the Sino-Indian Relationship

Adding to their unresolved core grievances and conflicted signaling is the emergence of new theaters of interaction between both countries amid their rise as major powers with growing ambitions and capabilities. The joint statement concluded between China and India during Prime Minister Modi's visit to China in May 2015 acknowledged this growing potential for spillover in the bilateral relationship, noting that "as two major powers in the emerging world order, engagement between India and China transcends the bilateral dimension and has a significant bearing on regional, multilateral and global issues."54 A notable example of this is the increasingly prominent role of third parties in the bilateral relationship—notably China's longstanding all-weather relationship with Pakistan and India's more recent rapprochement with the United States. As British historian Geoffrey Till notes, "neither China nor India see each other as their primary antagonist but do note that they are allied to the countries that are-the US and Pakistan respectively."55 This has been supplemented by India's deepening relationships with Vietnam and Japan—China's traditional regional adversaries—and China's deepening relations with states of the Indian Ocean region. The fact that Modi's

visit to China in May 2015 was accompanied by a visit to South Korea and Mongolia and followed Xi's visit to Pakistan in April illustrates the growing presence of both countries along each other's peripheries.⁵⁶ This is further evidenced by the fact that Xi's visit to India in September 2014 was accompanied by visits to Sri Lanka and Maldives and preceded by Modi's visit to Japan and a visit by Indian president Pranab Mukherjee to Vietnam.

All of this demonstrates the potential for both India and China to leverage relations with third parties to influence their bilateral relationship. Modi's speech at Tsinghua University in May 2015 alluded to this by noting the need to "ensure that our relationships with other countries do not become a source of concern for each other."57 India's sense of encirclement is reinforced by the fact that almost 70 percent of China's arms exports in 2010-14 went to Pakistan, Bangladesh, and Burmacountries along India's periphery.⁵⁸ This includes an "in-principle" deal for the sale of eight Chinese submarines to Pakistan, making it China's most expensive arms export deal to date.⁵⁹ Meanwhile, the first trilateral meeting of the foreign ministries of India, Japan, and Australia in June 2015 set the stage for a deepening strategic relationship among these three countries—to the quiet consternation of Beijing.⁶⁰ This comes within the broader context of China's recently unveiled "One Road, One Belt" concept and India's "Act East" policy, which have facilitated an expansion of both countries' extended neighborhoods.

Another example of the spillover of the bilateral relationship to the regional level is each country's growing voice in regional and global forums. In 2009 China attempted to block an Asian Development Bank loan to India, as the loan included funds for the Indian state of Arunachal Pradesh, which China claims as South Tibet.⁶¹ The growth of regional and global forums where both countries have a prominent voice, including the BRICS New Development Bank, Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, and Shanghai Cooperation Organization, could see the emergence of new theaters for cooperation but also potential proxy wars in the bilateral relationship.

Nested Security Dilemma in the Maritime Domain

This spillover effect is captured in the concept of a nested security dilemma.⁶² The concept of a *nested security dilemma* is based on the idea that security dilemmas involving major states have externalities beyond

their bilateral relationship, with implications for regional and global security.⁶³ Employing the concept of a nested security dilemma as an explanatory tool demonstrates how China's and India's responses to each other's actions can have impacts beyond their bilateral relationship, with implications for the wider regional security dynamic.

Expanding Maritime Interests and Capabilities

Further evidence of this nested security dilemma in the Sino–Indian relationship is the emergence of Asia's maritime domain as a platform for interaction and potential competition between both states. China and India have historically been viewed as continental powers, with landbased forces traditionally dominating their militaries while navies have played a secondary role in forging their military doctrines and strategies. Both countries have usually pursued relatively modest naval strategies confined to playing a supporting role to land-based operations and protecting their respective coastlines. China's focus has been on sea-denial capabilities aimed at deterring US intervention in a conflict in the Taiwan Strait, while India has focused on coastal defense and surveillance, given the country's porous, poorly demarcated and disputed maritime border.

However, the rise of China and India as major trading and resourceconsuming powers has elevated the strategic importance of the maritime domain. The numbers speak for themselves. More than 90 percent of India's total external trade by volume and 77 percent by value now transits the maritime domain.⁶⁴ This includes more than 70 percent of the country's oil imports.⁶⁵ Meanwhile, more than 90 percent of China's foreign trade by volume and 65 percent by value are seaborne, including 85 percent of its oil imports.⁶⁶ Both countries' expanding maritime interests are also manifested in the emergence of more assertive naval doctrines and the growth of historical narratives that reaffirm the importance of their maritime traditions. In China, growing dependence on imported resources has fueled concerns over a so-called "Malacca Dilemma," which refers to strategic vulnerabilities rooted in China's dependence on resources imported through sea lanes patrolled by potentially adversarial countries.⁶⁷ This has prompted the country's maritime strategy to move beyond its traditional focus on "near-coast defense" toward "near-seas active defense" and increasingly into the realm of "far-sea operations"-or what China's latest defense white paper termed as "open

seas protection."68 China's maritime ambitions have been reflected in its 2013 defense white paper, noting the need to "develop blue water capabilities" and the introduction of "new historic missions" in 2004, which served to redefine China's national defense strategy to include new geographic and functional areas. These statements demonstrate a growing consensus that "over the long-term, Beijing aspires to sustain naval missions far from China's shores," according to a recent report by the US Office of Naval Intelligence.⁶⁹ Meanwhile, India has declared ambitions to develop "a brand new multi-dimensional Navy" with "reach and sustainability" extending "from the north of the Arabian Sea to the South China Sea."70 Renewed Chinese attention on the naval voyages of Zheng He during the Ming dynasty in the fifteenth century and in India on the naval expeditions of the Chola dynasty during the eleventh century has also demonstrated a concerted effort by both states to elevate the strategic importance of their naval traditions.⁷¹ The views of proponents of expanding naval power, such as the late Chinese admiral Liu Huaqing and the late Indian historian K. M. Panikkar, have also found renewed support during the current maritime renaissance in both states.⁷²

Operationalizing these growing naval ambitions and interests, both countries have rapidly developed their maritime capabilities. China has established a fourth fleet on the southern island of Hainan. This fleet, which will complement the North Sea Fleet based in Qingdao, East Sea Fleet in Ningbo, and South Sea Fleet based in Zhanjiang, demonstrates China's growing maritime interests in the South China Sea, Indian Ocean, and beyond.⁷³ These expanded capabilities have been revealed in demonstrations of China's projection of naval power beyond its traditional sphere of interest around the first and second "island chains."74 These include the PLA Navy's (PLAN) South Sea Fleet deploying a task group for its first training exercise in the eastern Indian Ocean in 2014, a month-long visit of two Chinese missile frigates to the Mediterranean Sea and eastern Atlantic in 2013, as well as deployment of three PLAN vessels to South America the same year, which followed the PLAN's first naval exercises in the Pacific Ocean in 2011 and its revolving ship deployment in support of antipiracy operations in the Indian Ocean since 2009.75 More recently, the Chinese and Russian navies conducted joint naval exercises in the eastern Mediterranean in May 2015.⁷⁶

Meanwhile, India's tri-services Andaman and Nicobar (Southern) Command, which was established in 2001, has been referred to as India's

"window into East and Southeast Asia."⁷⁷ This has complemented the Eastern Command headquartered in Visakhapatnam, Andhra Pradesh, and a new facility codenamed "Project Varsha" under development near the coastal town of Rambilli, Andhra Pradesh. On the western coast, Indian Naval Station Kadamba in Karwar, Karnataka, aims to protect maritime trade routes in the Arabian Sea, while alleviating pressure on the Western Command in Mumbai.⁷⁸

Both countries also have ambitious plans for the development and acquisition of platforms aimed at strengthening their blue-water naval capabilities. China currently maintains a fleet of 300 surface combatants, submarines, amphibious ships, and patrol aircraft, with more than 60 vessels laid down, launched, or commissioned in 2014 alone. Moreover, its procurement of naval platforms has become increasingly indigenous, with its last import of a major naval platform taking place in 2006.79 Meanwhile, India has ambitions to develop a 160-plus-ship navy by 2022, with more than 40 warships and submarines on order or under construction at the country's three major shipyards.⁸⁰ Moreover, the fact that China and India are two of only three Asian countries and two of only 10 countries in the world to maintain aircraft carriers illustrates their ambition to project power beyond their immediate subregions. Despite the hype surrounding the launch of China's first aircraft carrier, the Liaoning, which was commissioned in 2012, the fact that China is in the process of developing two more indigenously-developed carriers (with ambitions for 4–6 carriers) is indicative of the trajectory that Beijing sees for itself in the maritime domain.⁸¹ As military analyst Richard Bitzinger notes, "One aircraft carrier may be symbolic, but four to six carriers is a new maritime strategy."82 Similarly, India has a target to develop three aircraft-carrier battle groups by 2022, which was confirmed by the unveiling of the country's first indigenously developed carrier, the INS Vikrant in 2013, and plans for the development of the larger INS Vishal as part of the indigenous aircraft carrier-II project.⁸³ To be sure, China remains a long way from developing the necessary capabilities-including training, doctrine, and support vessels-to successfully operate a carrier battle group.⁸⁴ This comes as aircraft carriers are exposed to growing vulnerabilities amid the proliferation of sea-denial platforms such as submarines, antiship ballistic missiles, and improved surveillance platforms. Nonetheless, any state seeking to project power and exercise sea-control will require carrier-group capability.

Similarly, while some 36 countries maintain submarines in their navies, China and India are two of only six countries with a nuclear-submarine capability. China has recently unveiled its most advanced Type-093G Shang-class nuclear-powered attack submarine (SSBN), with the quantity of China's conventional and nuclear submarine fleet now surpassing the United States-though it does not yet match the United States in the quality of its vessels.⁸⁵ Meanwhile, India's first indigenously built SSBN, the INS Arihant, is undergoing sea trials, while the first of the country's indigenously built diesel-electric Scorpene-class submarine was launched in April 2015.86 Both countries' interests in moving beyond their predominantly diesel submarine fleet toward building up their nuclear submarine capability point toward a growing interest in power projection beyond their littoral regions. Both countries' development of multimission platforms, such as China's Luyang III-class destroyers and Jiangdao-class corvettes and India's acquisition of the INS Jalashwa (formerly the USS Trenton), a landing platform dock ship acquired from the United States in 2007, also points to a growing interest in power projection.87

Clash of Interests

Applying the concept of the nested security dilemma, the rise of China and India as major maritime powers has implications beyond the confines of their bilateral relationship, fueling the potential for both competition and cooperation. On the one hand, discourse of Sino-Indian naval competition has become increasingly common in recent years. Naval analyst Toshi Yoshihara notes for instance that "as New Delhi and Beijing look seaward, both powers will jostle for influence and advantage across the entire Indo-Pacific maritime theatre."88 Indian strategic thinker Raja Mohan adds that the "growth of [China's and India's] naval capabilities and the broadening of their maritime horizons in recent years will extend the security dilemma-which has expressed itself until now in the land of inner Asia-to the waters of the Indian and Pacific Oceans." In doing so, the bilateral relationship between the two Asian powers has "begun to generate a competitive dynamic enveloping the entire Indo-Pacific littoral."89 George Perkovich echoes this position by noting the emergence of a "swelling Sino-Indian security dilemma into the Indian and Pacific oceans" amid both countries' growing ability to "build capacity to project power and secure their lines of communication in increasingly distant waters (so that), China will seem to encroach on India's sphere of influence in the Bay of Bengal and Indian Ocean, while India will seem misplaced in the South China Sea and the Strait of Malacca."⁹⁰

Echoing these assessments, naval discourse in both countries increasingly reflects Mahanian thinking, with an emphasis on sea-control and competitive naval diplomacy, while moving away from a traditionally defensive maritime posture. Foreign policy analyst Raja Mohan notes that "as New Delhi and Beijing define their maritime approaches in terms of the US Monroe Doctrine, the two would seem bound to step on each other's toes."⁹¹ Notably, China's increasingly assertive position over territorial disputes in the South and East China Seas has been viewed by some as a harbinger of its potential behavior in the Indian Ocean. This will be the case if China elevates the protection of sea-lines of communication to a "core interest" (*hexin liyi*) on par with its security and sovereignty interests of reclaiming "lost territories." India's maritime doctrine has been even more explicit, stating that "sea control is the central concept around which the Indian navy is structured."⁹²

This competitive dynamic is already evident with China and India challenging each other in their respective littoral spaces in the Indian Ocean and South China Sea. For instance, India has echoed the US position on maritime territorial disputes in the East and South China Seas by calling for their peaceful resolution and maintaining the freedom of navigation.93 This has become more emphatic under the Modi government, as noted by the joint statement issued following the visit by Pres. Barack Obama to India in January 2015 that made specific reference to "safeguarding maritime security and ensuring freedom of navigation and over flight throughout the region, especially in the South China Sea."94 This was the first time both countries made such an explicit reference to the territorial dispute in a bilateral context. Moreover, India has injected itself into the disputes through its pursuit of deepening relations with several claimant states. For instance, India and Japan held their first bilateral naval exercises in June 2012.95 India has also agreed to equip Vietnam with naval patrol boats, as well as providing training to the country in underwater warfare, while having discussions to supply Vietnam with India's BrahMos supersonic cruise missile.⁹⁶

This has come to the chagrin of China, which maintains a preference for a bilateral, non-internationalized approach in resolving these dis-

putes. Reports in July 2011 that an Indian navy vessel, the INS *Airavat*, received alleged radio contact from the Chinese navy demanding that the vessel depart disputed waters in the South China Sea after completing a port call in Vietnam illustrate China's opposition to an expanding Indian naval presence in East Asia.⁹⁷ This was followed by the less belligerent but nonetheless provocative gesture of an Indian naval vessel, INS *Shivalik*, receiving a PLAN escort while on its way from the Philippines to South Korea in June 2012.⁹⁸ Beijing has also opposed Vietnam granting exploration rights in offshore blocks located in disputed waters to Indian company ONGC Videsh.⁹⁹

Meanwhile, India has voiced concerns over China's growing presence in the Indian Ocean under the aegis of its Maritime Silk Road (MSR) concept.¹⁰⁰ Unveiled by President Xi in 2013 during a tour of Southeast Asia, the MSR has now extended to the Indian Ocean region, with endorsements from several countries in the region.¹⁰¹ As well as securing maritime trade routes, China's interests in the Indian Ocean are also rooted in the country's deep-sea mining concessions in the southern Indian Ocean.¹⁰² This has led to the emergence of a latent Sino-Indian rivalry in the Indian Ocean, which was evidenced by reports that an Indian attack submarine and Chinese naval unit were "locked in a tense stand-off" near the Bab-el-Mandeb Strait in the Gulf of Aden in January 2009.¹⁰³ More recently, a Chinese nuclear attack submarine made its first declared operational deployment into the Indian Ocean in February 2014, while a Song-class diesel-electric submarine docked at a Sri Lankan port in September 2014.¹⁰⁴ As international affairs scholar John Garver notes, "by slowly expanding its naval presence in the Indian Ocean, Beijing is trying to create a new status quo."¹⁰⁵ In response to these developments, India has strengthened its antisubmarine capabilities, as demonstrated by the launch of the indigenously built INS Kamorta guided-missile destroyer in August 2014.¹⁰⁶

Moreover, the Sino–Indian maritime rivalry is increasingly moving onshore, as manifested by the development of transshipment hubs along maritime trade routes. This "String of Pearls" strategy, which China has sought to rebrand as the more benign MSR, is evidenced by the development of ports along maritime trade routes, including Gwadar in Pakistan and Hambantota in Sri Lanka.¹⁰⁷ As the PLAN has stepped up port calls in the region, there have been calls by some in China to establish a "long-term supply base" near the Gulf of Aden, with some 18 possible sites reportedly under consideration to establish "overseas strategic support bases" in the Indian Ocean region.¹⁰⁸

India has countered China's String of Pearls with its own so-called "Necklace of Diamonds."¹⁰⁹ This is noted by the Indian navy gaining permanent berthing rights at Vietnam's Na Thrang port, which has confirmed New Delhi's ability to extend its "sustainable maritime presence" into the South China Sea.¹¹⁰ India's establishment of a monitoring station in Madagascar complements plans for a similar facility in Mauritius and established berthing rights in Oman, which are expanding the Indian Navy's permanent presence in the southern Indian Ocean. While claims that these port facilities have a military role are exaggerated at present, it is not inconceivable that both countries could eventually use these commercial ports for multiple purposes, including resupply, refueling, and even surveillance and signals intelligence. However, given their historical aversion to overseas bases, it is more likely that both countries will pursue a strategy of "places, not bases" with arrangements to gain privileged access to overseas facilities rather than establishing permanent overseas bases.¹¹¹ In this context, both countries have sought to court island states in the Indian Ocean region, including Maldives, Mauritius, Seychelles, and Sri Lanka, as part of a long-term maritime strategy to secure exclusive security partnerships with states strategically located along important sea-lines of communication.¹¹² Notably, the decision in February 2015 by the Sri Lankan government to review the terms of Chinese investment in a port city project in Colombo, Sri Lanka, alludes to the nascent Sino-Indian rivalry for privileged access to port facilities in the Indian Ocean region.¹¹³

Convergence of Interests

At the same time, the security dynamic in the maritime domain has not been purely competitive, as evidenced by the recent establishment of a bilateral maritime security dialogue between China and India.¹¹⁴ Both countries have also coordinated their antipiracy patrols in the Indian Ocean within the framework of the Shared Awareness and Deconfliction mechanism. As former Indian national security advisor Shivshankar Menon notes, "over the last decade an Indian presence in the waters east of Malacca and a Chinese presence west of Malacca have become the new norm. Both have happened simultaneously and without apparent friction."¹¹⁵

[124]

Both countries have the potential to play a stabilizing and constructive role in the maritime domain. For instance, humanitarian assistance/ disaster relief (HADR) operations have served to enhance the Indian navy's reputation, as noted by its participation in relief operations following the Asian tsunami of 2004 and the cyclone that struck Burma in 2008.¹¹⁶ The Indian navy also escorted US naval vessels transiting the Strait of Malacca as part of Operation Enduring Freedom in 2002.¹¹⁷ In the five years since October 2008, when India began supporting antipiracy operations in the Gulf of Aden, the Indian navy has escorted over 1,100 vessels through the Internationally Recommended Transit Corridor, as well as reportedly capturing 100 pirates and foiling more than 40 piracy attempts.¹¹⁸ India has also been successful at regional confidence building in the maritime domain, fueled by the growing frequency of joint naval exercises with regional navies. This includes the biennial Milan (that involves 15 countries since 1995); the search and rescue operations, with Malaysia, Singapore, and Indonesia since 1997; and Malabar exercises with the United States (and intermittent participation of Japan since 2007). This has supplemented joint bilateral naval exercises with several countries ranging from Singapore (since 1993) to Japan (beginning in 2013) and coordinated patrols with several countries, including Indonesia (since 2002) and Thailand (since 2005). The momentum of these interactions has increased since Prime Minister Modi announced his Act East policy in 2014.¹¹⁹ The Indian navy has since stepped up port calls in East Asia and Oceania, including announcing the first bilateral naval exercises with Australia.¹²⁰

While India has so far taken the lead on regional confidencebuilding, China's rhetoric of maintaining "harmonious seas" and engaging in military operations other than war suggest that its proclivity for cooperation in the maritime domain could grow as its maritime interests move further from its coastline.¹²¹ This is illustrated by the case of the country's antipiracy operations in the Indian Ocean, where the PLAN has escorted more than 6,000 Chinese and non-Chinese vessels, including UN World Food Program convoys.¹²² Such operations are likely to become increasingly commonplace given the growing outbound investment by Chinese companies, much of which is in countries with unstable regimes. The induction of one of the world's largest hospital ships, the *Peace Ark* in 2008, which was deployed for its first disaster relief mission in 2013 following a typhoon in the Philippines, is further

evidence of the Chinese navy's growing humanitarian response capabilities.¹²³ China's participation in the 2014 Rim of the Pacific exercise in Hawaii is further evidence of the potential for confidence-building and cooperation in the maritime domain.¹²⁴

Ultimately, India and China have a shared interest in maintaining open sea lanes, given the strategic importance of major waterways as transit points for growing trade and resource imports and combatting the scourge of nontraditional security threats—including maritime piracy, terrorism, and arms, narcotics, and people trafficking. In this context, Indian diplomat Shivshankar Menon has proposed the creation of a "Maritime Concert" in which the region's major maritime powers would have collective responsibility to protect the Indian Ocean.¹²⁵

China and India as Hybrid Powers

Complicating the nested security dilemma in the Sino-Indian maritime relationship is the fact that China and India are hybrid powers, meaning they are countries that are both major continental and emerging maritime powers.¹²⁶ In other words, China's and India's ongoing naval transformations challenge the notion that a state's status as a continental or maritime power is permanent, static, or mutually exclusive. The most notable evidence of this is China's near simultaneous unveiling of the dual concepts of a "Silk Road Economic Belt" and "21st Century Maritime Silk Road," which have been integrated into the One Belt, One Road initiatives. These concepts promote greater infrastructure connectivity, economic integration, and strategic cooperation across China's land and maritime frontiers, respectively.¹²⁷ This reflects the broader regional context in Asia in which sea power and land power are emerging as "an interactive dyad" amid the continued strategic relevance of continental Asia, despite the growing strategic importance of maritime Asia.¹²⁸

This interactive dyad between sea and land power creates the potential for horizontal escalation in the Sino–Indian relationship, with tensions along their disputed land border leading to potential frictions in the maritime domain.¹²⁹ As one Indian strategic analyst notes, "if pushed to the wall or confronting coercion on the Himalayan frontiers, India can use an asymmetric maritime option by targeting China's vulnerability in the IOR [Indian Ocean region]."¹³⁰ Thus, resolving the nested security

dilemma in the Sino–Indian maritime relationship will require transcending the maritime domain and addressing the root causes of mutual mistrust. As Geoffrey Till notes, "naval relations between the two countries [China and India] are largely set by continental concerns."¹³¹ This implies that maritime confidence building will require addressing unresolved core grievances in the bilateral relationship, namely the longstanding territorial dispute along the shared Himalayan border.

Expanding Asia's Strategic Geography

Examining the broader implications of the nested security dilemma in the Sino–Indian maritime relationship, the rise of China and India as major trading and resource-consuming powers and their concomitant ability to project power beyond their immediate subregions has widened the strategic geography of Asia. The very emergence of Indo– Asia Pacific, or the Indo-Pacific in its abbreviated form, as a new geopolitical space is a reflection of China's and India's abilities to transcend their respective subregions. As former Australian minister for defence Stephen Smith notes, "so significant is India's rise that the notion of the Indo-Pacific as a substantial strategic concept is starting to gain traction."¹³² International strategist Rory Medcalf also notes that China is the "quintessential Indo–Pacific power," given that it is the "expansion of China's interest, diplomacy and strategic reach into the Indian Ocean that most of all defines the Indo–Pacific."¹³³

Looking ahead, while the Indian Ocean and South China Sea remain the most likely theaters of a nested security dilemma in the Sino–Indian maritime relationship, it is conceivable to envision new theaters of interaction between both countries. Notably, the emergence of China and India as major maritime powers coincides with both countries' growing interests in the Middle East. The Middle East, or West Asia, now accounts for 50 percent of China's oil imports and 70 percent of India's oil imports.¹³⁴ More broadly, this reflects Asia's growing resource interdependence with the Middle East. Asia buys 75 percent of the Middle East's oil exports, which account for half of Asia's oil consumption.¹³⁵ With the Middle East being home to 65 percent of the world's proven oil reserves and 45 percent of its natural gas, the symbiotic relationship between East and South Asia as major sources of oil demand and the Middle East as the preeminent oil supplier is set to grow.¹³⁶ Ironically,

while the United States has proclaimed its "pivot" or "rebalance" toward Asia, Asia is simultaneously pivoting toward the Middle East amid both regions' growing resource interdependence.¹³⁷

This increasingly symbiotic relationship between the Middle East and Asia extends to the security arena, given the need for stability in energysupplier states and along energy-transit corridors. In this context, prolonged instabilities in the Middle East amid the ongoing Arab uprisings and civil wars in Iraq and Syria, a blockade along the Strait of Hormuz due to conflict with Iran, or disruptions along the Gulf of Aden due to piracy, or terrorism emanating from the Horn of Africa pose growing strategic risks for China, India, and other major oil importing Asian powers. As energy researcher John Mitchell notes, "Asia is more at risk from disruption of Middle East oil supplies than is either Europe or the United States, yet as a whole it is less prepared to deal with such an upheaval."138 China and India are even more vulnerable in this context, given their lack of sizable reserve capacity that would insulate them from supply-side shocks in the event of instabilities in the Middle East.¹³⁹ India's vulnerability is further exacerbated by the fact that almost 80 percent of its crude imports come through the Strait of Hormuzcompared to just more than 20 percent for China.¹⁴⁰

Furthermore, China's and India's interests in the Middle East are not confined to hydrocarbons. Some 40 percent of China's exports go to the Middle East and North Africa, while more than half of India's foreign remittances emanate from this region.¹⁴¹ India also maintains a sizable diaspora of more than 6 million people in the Persian Gulf states. China's and India's interlinkages with the Middle East extend to the domains of bilateral investment in hydrocarbon storage and refining capacity and nonhydrocarbon projects, such as joint ventures in developing renewables and nuclear power, construction and labor contracts, aid, grants, and sovereign wealth funds.¹⁴²

At present, China's and India's economic interactions with the Middle East far exceed their strategic engagement with the region. Both countries remain free riders of the regional security order that has been largely enforced by the United States in the post–Cold War period. However, there are signs of change amid both countries' strategic dialogue with the Gulf Cooperation Council, China's appointment of a special envoy for the Middle East in 2002, the establishment of the China–Arab Cooperation Forum in 2004, the launch of India's "Look West" policy in

[128]

2005, and China's appointment of an envoy for the Syrian conflict in 2012.¹⁴³ Both countries have stepped up military-to-military engagement with the region, including with regional navies. India has held annual naval exercises with Oman since 1993; joint naval exercises with Iran in 2003 and 2006; a large-scale Theatre Readiness Operational exercise (Tropex) involving vessels of its Western and Eastern Commands in the Arabian Sea in 2007; as well as exercises with the navies of Kuwait, Bahrain, Saudi Arabia, and the United Arab Emirates.¹⁴⁴ The Indian Ocean Naval Symposium, which was established in 2008, has provided another avenue for India's interaction with navies of the Persian Gulf. China's strategic engagement with the region began with arms transfers to the region, including the sale of CSS-2 missiles to Saudi Arabia and Silkworm missiles to Iran.¹⁴⁵ While the United States remains a key supplier of military hardware to the region, China has expanded its role as evidenced by the sale of DF-21 ballistic missiles to Saudi Arabia and the HQ-9 long-range surface-to-air system to Turkey.¹⁴⁶ China has also participated in the biennial Aman naval exercises with Pakistan in the Arabian Sea since 2007, while making port calls in Cairo, Haifa, and Istanbul in 2012 and holding its first joint naval exercises with Iran in September 2014.¹⁴⁷ The same year, a Chinese frigate was deployed to escort an international convoy that removed Syria's chemical weapons stockpile.¹⁴⁸

Amid China's and India's growing investments in the Middle East and the plethora of instabilities plaguing the region, both countries have also had to strengthen their humanitarian response and expeditionary capabilities. For instance, the Indian navy was used to evacuate its nationals from the civil war in Libya in 2011 and Indian, Sri Lankan, and Nepalese nationals from the conflict in Lebanon in 2006.¹⁴⁹ Meanwhile, a Chinese missile frigate was deployed to the Mediterranean Sea in early 2011 to support the evacuation of more than 38,000 Chinese nationals from Libya.¹⁵⁰ The instabilities in Yemen have provided the most recent example of the growing HADR capabilities of both countries in the region. In addition to evacuating over 4,500 of its own nationals, India was involved in rescuing civilians from 41 nations.¹⁵¹ Also, the PLAN evacuated more than 600 of its nationals, as well as civilians from 15 other countries in Yemen.¹⁵² Renewed instabilities in Iraq will further test China and India, given their sizable interests in the country. These include the presence of some 10,000 Chinese nationals in Iraq and China's position as a leading buyer of Iraqi oil.¹⁵³

Looking ahead, the Sino–Indian maritime relationship in the South China Sea and Indian Ocean offers a potential indicator of how the bilateral relationship could play out in the Middle East. In this context, a more complex dynamic could emerge in the region as the unipolar external presence of the United States gives way to a more multipolar orientation in which the Sino-Indian relationship serves to overlay preexisting fissures in the region. However, an alternative outlook for the Sino-Indian relationship is evidenced by the fact that China and India have often shared overlapping perspectives on developments in the Middle East. This is evidenced by both countries' historically close relations with countries that the United States has labelled pariah regimes, including Iran, Syria, and Libya, as well as China's and India's concerns regarding the Arab uprisings and opposition to Western military intervention in Libya and Iraq. This leads to the potential for a greater convergence of interests between both countries in the Middle East. However, this also alludes to a different dynamic between regional and extraterritorial powers, with a reversion to traditional Westphalian norms of interaction emphasizing sovereignty, territorial integrity, and nonintervention over humanitarian intervention and democratic regime change. Ultimately, China's and India's growing maritime interests and capabilities offer to both widen the strategic geography of Asia and change the nature of their bilateral relationship.

Implications for US Policy toward Asia

The evolving Sino–Indian relationship also has implications for the US policy toward Asia. First, the United States has not been a bystander to the evolving Sino–Indian relationship. In many ways the spillover or nested security dilemma of the Sino–Indian relationship has been facilitated by the United States, as the country has actively sought to draw India deeper into the regional security architecture of East Asia. The plethora of statements by senior US officials in support of a stepped-up Indian role in the region is evidence of this. For instance, former Secretary of State Hillary Clinton has stated that the United States has "made it a strategic priority to support India's 'Look East' policy and encourage Delhi to play a larger role in Asian institutions and affairs."¹⁵⁴

[130]

Ben Rhodes, deputy national security advisor, has noted that "just as the United States, as a Pacific Ocean power, is going to be deeply engaged in the future of East Asia, so should India as an Indian Ocean power and as an Asian nation."¹⁵⁵ President Obama has called on "India to 'engage East'," while the joint statement reached between India and the United States has noted a "shared vision for peace, stability and prosperity in Asia, the Indian Ocean region, and the Pacific region."¹⁵⁶ Former Secretary of Defense Leon Panetta has noted that "India is the lynchpin" of US strategy "in the arc extending from the Western Pacific and East Asia into the Indian Ocean region and South Asia."¹⁵⁷ Similarly, Deputy Secretary of State William Burns has noted, "India's strong presence across the Indian and Pacific Oceans is a source of comfort and affirms its potential as a net security provider in the maritime domain."¹⁵⁸

Moreover, India–US strategic cooperation is being cemented by a shared perception of the rise of China as an emerging maritime power amid "a common Indo–Pacific maritime challenge emerging from the People's Republic of China to India in the Indian Ocean and to the United States in the Pacific Ocean."¹⁵⁹ International relations scholar David Scott adds that "US–India formal agreements and informal understanding are being constructed and carefully calibrated in the Indo-Pacific with China considerations very much in mind (and in deployment patterns), even if not in official speech."¹⁶⁰ International security specialist Ashley Tellis has also noted the linkage between China's growing maritime power-projection capabilities and India–US cooperation: "Beijing's recent appearance in the northern Indian Ocean has effectively unified the Indo-Pacific strategic space in a way that strengthens New Delhi and Washington's already converging interests."¹⁶¹

Furthermore, as the region's dominant military power and sea-based balancer, the United States has a crucial role to play in ensuring that the emergence of China and India as major maritime powers does not undermine the stability of the maritime global commons. As Mohan notes, "as the economic stakes of China and India in the oceans steadily expand and the two sides proceed with the building of powerful navies, a substantive and open-ended dialogue between the two security establishments on maritime and naval issues has become an urgent imperative."¹⁶² In this context, while India and China have established a bilateral maritime security dialogue, this initiative remains largely consultative and lacks a rules-based structure.¹⁶³ A more robust initiative

could be an "incidents at sea agreement" between both countries, which would echo a similar agreement reached between the United States and the erstwhile Soviet Union in 1972 at the height of the Cold War in the Incidents on and over the High Seas agreement. This would facilitate information exchange, provide a mechanism to manage incidents, and ultimately strengthen mutual understanding. The United States could seek to facilitate this process.

Conclusion

Historically, the strategic weight of China and India in Asia has made their bilateral relationship a microcosm of broader regional dynamics and a harbinger of the regional architecture. During the colonial period, interaction between China and India was subordinated to colonial rivalries, as Indian opium and soldiers were used to gain markets and quash rebellions in China.¹⁶⁴ In the postcolonial period, initial cordiality in the Sino-Indian relationship was accompanied by Asian and developing-world solidarity through such initiatives as the 1947 Asian Relations Conference and the "Bandung spirit" of 1955, which became the precursor to the Non-Aligned Movement and Asia-Africa Summit. The Five Principles of Peaceful Coexistence, also known as the Panchsheel Agreement, not only served as a symbol of friendship between two of the world's most populous countries but also codified the process of interaction within the developing world and became an antecedent to subsequent norms of regional interaction, such as the Association of Southeast Asian Nations's Treaty of Amity and Cooperation.¹⁶⁵ Finally, growing animosity in the Sino–Indian relationship was accompanied by a fracturing of the regional architecture along the Cold War divide. As Menon notes, the 1962 Sino-Indian war "brought a sense of dismay to pan-Asian aspirations: if Asia's two largest nations were in discord, pan-Asian concord was a pipedream."166

This linkage between the nature of the Sino–Indian relationship and the regional order will continue to gain momentum in the post–Cold War period, as the rise of both countries as major regional and global powers with growing political, economic, and military weight in the international system makes their bilateral relationship more strategically significant. Moreover, the multidimensional nature of the Sino–Indian relationship has served to further amplify the significance and complex-

ity of the bilateral relationship. On one hand, border frictions, resource competition, and both countries' engagement with each other's strategic rivals will remain sources of mutual mistrust in the bilateral relationship. On the other hand, China is also an increasingly important economic partner for India and a potential ally on issues of global governance.

To be sure, in recent years the Sino-Indian relationship has been subordinated to increasingly pragmatic foreign-policy approaches by both countries. This is in stark contrast to their ideologically-driven foreign policy during the Cold War, which was embedded in India's Nehruvian nonalignment and China's Maoist vision of revolutionary world struggle. This newer approach will serve to temper any rash or aggressive foreign-policy actions. Instead, as both countries remain focused on growth, development, and consolidation of political power, any rivalry is likely to manifest itself in the realm of rhetoric, economics, military modernization, and competition for allies. Nonetheless, given their growing strategic weight in the international system, the relationship between these two emerging powers cannot be overlooked. The last major conflagration between the two coincided with (and was overshadowed by) the Cuban missile crisis. However, unlike their brief border war in 1962, future hostilities in the Sino-Indian relationship are likely to take center stage rather than being relegated to a mere sideshow.

Notes

1. The Five Principles of Peaceful Coexistence—also known as the Panchsheel Agreement/ Treaty—refers to mutual respect for sovereignty and territorial integrity; mutual nonaggression; noninterference in each other's internal affairs; equality and mutual benefit; and peaceful coexistence.

2. For a detailed background of the 1962 Sino–Indian border war see: Srinath Raghavan, "The Disputed India–China Boundary 1948–1960" and "China, 1961–62," in *War and Peace in Modern India* (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2010).

3. V. Natarajan, "The Sumdorong Chu Incident," *Bharat Rakshak Monitor* 3, no. 3 (November–December 2000), http://www.bharat-rakshak.com/MONITOR/ISSUE3-3/natarajan .html.

4. George J. Gilboy and Eric Heginbotham, *Chinese and Indian Strategic Behavior: Growing Power and Alarm* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2012).

5. Luis Simon, "Reaching Beyond the Indo-Pacific," *Comparative Strategy* 32, no. 4 (2013), 337.

6. Border Defence Cooperation Agreement (BDCA) between India and China, *Indian De-fence Review*, 23 October 2013, http://www.indiandefencereview.com/news/border-defence -cooperation-agreement-bdca-between-india-and-china/; and Jagannath P. Panda, "India-

China Strategic Economic Dialogue (SED): Progress and Prognosis," *IDSA Issue Brief*, 3 April 2014, http://www.idsa.in/issuebrief/IndiaChinaStrategicEconomicDialogue_jppanda _030414.html.

7. Swaran Singh, "Three Agreement and Five Principles between India and China," in *Across the Himalayan Gap*, ed. Tan Chung (New Delhi: Indira Gandhi National Centre for the Arts, 1998).

8. Rajaram Panda, "Arihant: Strengthening India's Naval Capability," *IPCS Issue Brief*, no. 115, September 2009, http://www.ipcs.org/issue-brief/navy/arihant-strengthening-indias -naval-capability-115.html; "India Sails toward N-sub Club," *China Daily*, 27 July 2009; and "India Ups Regional Nuclear Ante with New Sub," *South China Morning Post*, 30 July 2009.

9. Dilasha Seth, "India's Trade Deficit with China to Double in the Next Two Years," *Economic Times* (India), 6 April 2015, http://articles.economictimes.indiatimes.com/2015-04 -06/news/60865975_1_india-s-trade-deficit-tariff-concessions.

10. Victor Mallet and Lucy Hornby, "India and China Sign \$22bn in Deals during Modi Visit," *Financial Times*, 17 May 2015, http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/88de2eea-fc60-11e4-ae31 -00144feabdc0.html; and Press Trust of India, "China President Xi's India Visit: China Set to Pump Billions of dollars in India; Outwit Japan," *Economic Times* (India), 14 September 2014, http://articles.economictimes.indiatimes.com/2014-09-14/news/53904022_1_india-visit -prime-minister-narendra-modi-railway.

11. Amol Sharma, "Trade Gap Strains India-China Ties," *Wall Street Journal*, 3 August 2012, http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB100008723963904436875045775635421496 77000.

12. "The Myth of Chindia," *Economist*, 22 November 2006, http://www.economist.com /node/8311987; Peter Engardio, ed., *Chindia: How India and China Are Revolutionizing Global Business* (New York: McGraw Hill, 2007); and Jairam Ramesh, *Making Sense of Chindia: Reflections on China and India* (New Delhi: India Research Press, 2005).

13. Seth, "India's Trade Deficit with China"; and Saibal Dasgupta, "India to Question China on Market Access, Balance of Trade," *Times of India*, 18 January 2010, http://timesof india.indiatimes.com/india/India-to-question-China-on-market-access-balance-of-trade/article show/5474002.cms.

14. Reuters, "India to Seek End to Non-tariff Barriers during Narendra Modi's China Visit," *Economic Times* (India), 9 May 2015, http://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/economy/foreign-trade/india-to-seek-end-to-non-tariff-barriers-during-narendra-modis-china-visit/articleshow/47211268.cms; and Richard M. Rossow, "India's Trade Reality: Good Trade Imbalance with China Spikes," *U.S.–India Insight* 5, no. 6 (June 2015), http://csis.org /files/publication/150609_USIndiaInsight_June_Clean_0.pdf.

15. Shishir Asthana, "Modi Must Address Trade Deficit Issue with China," *Business Standard* (India), 16 September 2014, http://www.business-standard.com/article/economy-policy /modi-must-address-trade-deficit-issue-with-china-114091600642_1.html.

16. Press Trust of India, "Govt Mulling Relaxing Security Rules for Chinese Investment," *Business Standard* (India), 8 February 2015, http://www.business-standard.com/article/pti-stories/govt-mulling-relaxing-security-rules-for-chinese-investment-115020800599_1.html; and Rossow, "India's Trade Reality."

17. Asthana, "Modi Must Address Trade Deficit."

18. "India Unlikely to Give China Market Economy Status: Lack of Transparency Cited as One of the Reasons for Not Granting 'Market Economy' Status to China," *Indian Express*, 16 September 2014, http://indianexpress.com/article/business/economy/india-unlikely-to -give-china-market-economy-status/.

19. Press Trust of India, "Russia, India, China Stand United to Bring Perpetrators of Terror Acts to Justice," *Economic Times* (India), 2 February 2015, http://articles.economic times.indiatimes.com/2015-02-02/news/58711799_1_shanghai-cooperation-organisation -trilateral-cooperation-early-conclusion; and Srinath Raghavan, "India's Tango with the Great Powers" *The Hindu* (India), 7 February 2015, http://www.thehindu.com/opinion/lead/lead -article-indias-tango-with-the-great-powers/article6866029.ece.

20. Alonso Soto and Anthony Boadle, "BRICS Set up Bank to Counter Western Hold on Global Finance," *Reuters*, 16 July 2014, http://in.reuters.com/article/2014/07/15/brics -summit-bank-idINKBN0FK08620140715; Shyam Saran, "The Asian Future of Reserves," *Business Standard* (India), 16 May 2012, http://www.business-standard.com/article/opinion /shyam-saran-the-asian-future-of-reserves-112051600009_1.html; and Jabin T. Jacob, *India's China Policy: Time to Overcome Political Drift* (Singapore: S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies, Nanyang Technological University, June 2012).

21. Kathryn Hochstetler and Manjana Milkoreit, "Emerging Powers in the Climate Negotiations: Shifting Identity Conceptions," *Political Research Quarterly* 67, no.1 (2014) 224– 35; Press Trust of India, "BASIC Countries Ask Developed Nations to Walk the Talk for Climate Change," *Economics Times* (India), 8 August 2014, http://articles.economictimes.india times.com/2014-08-08/news/52594367_1_environmental-affairs-edna-molewa-durban -platform-climate-change; and Reed Landberg, "China, India Push Rich Countries to Move First on Climate Change," *Bloomberg*, 20 November 2013, http://www.bloomberg.com/news /articles/2013-11-20/china-india-prod-rich-nations-to-move-first-on-global-warming.

22. Niranjan Rajadhyaksha, "For a Himalayan Consensus," *livemint*, 29 September 2009, http://www.livemint.com/Opinion/PoN8MamCLrBesgTXIVG9CM/For-a-Himalayan-con sensus.html.

23. Vishwa Mohan, "US Rules Out China-like Climate Deal with India in Near Future," *Times of India*, 11 December 2014, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/home/environment/global-warming/US-rules-out-China-like-climate-deal-with-India-in-near-future/article show/45472132.cms.

24. Government of the Republic of India and Government of the People's Republic of China, "Joint Statement on Climate Change between India and China during Prime Minister's Visit to China" (press release, Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, 15 May 2015), http://www.mea.gov.in/bilateral-documents.htm?dtl/25238/Joint_Statement _on_Climate_Change_between_India_and_China_during_Prime_Ministers_visit_to _China; and Antto Vihma, "India and the Global Climate Governance: Between Principles and Pragmatism," *Journal of Environment & Development* 20, no.1 (2011): 69–94.

25. Rakesh Chopra, "Book Review: Energy and Security in South Asia: Cooperation or Conflict," *Journal of Defence Studies* 8, no. 4 (October–December 2014), 57.

26. Hu Shisheng, Raffaello Pantucci, and Ravi Sawhney, "A Roadmap for Sino-Indian Cooperation in Afghanistan," *Contemporary International Relations* 24, no. 3 (May-June 2014), 17, 22.

27. Ibid., 20, 24.

28. Richard Weitz, "Assessing China's Afghan Peace Play," *China Brief* 14, no. 23, (5 December 2014), http://www.jamestown.org/programs/chinabrief/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt _news%5D=43158&cHash=cdf9d3723aea6491802a49aad8f898be#.VQdS7d5KOfU.

29. India claims 38,000 square km (km²) of territory in Aksai Chin that is held by China, as well as 5,180 km² of territory in the Shaksgam Valley that Pakistan handed over to China in 1963. Meanwhile, China claims 90,000 km² of Arunachal Pradesh. China refuses recognition

of the McMahon Line along the eastern border (in Arunachal Pradesh) as per the terms of the 1914 Simla Accord and the Ardagh–Jonhson Line along the western border (in Aksai Chin).

30. Rahul Singh, "China Ends Ladakh Standoff, Troops Pull Back," *Hindustan Times* (India), 5 May 2013, http://www.hindustantimes.com/newdelhi/china-ends-ladakh-standoff -troops-pull-back/article1-1055249.aspx; and Rumel Dahiya, "Border Standoff: Understand-ing Chinese Motives" (comment, Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses, 29 September 2014), http://www.idsa.in/idsacomments/BorerStandoff_rdahiya_290914.html.

31. China has made several offers to resolve the border dispute through a territorial swap. Chinese Premier Zhou Enlai made such an offer during his 1960 visit to India. In 1979 Chinese leader Deng Xiaoping made a similar offer for a "package solution" during Indian Foreign Minister Atal Bihari Vajpayee's visit to Beijing. On both occasions, India's reluctance to equate the two sectors led to a lack of progress.

32. Richard Fenny, "Tibetan Freedom Struggle Reflects 'Polarity of Voices,' Says Dalai Lama," *Radio Free Asia*, 4 September 2014, http://www.rfa.org/english/news/tibet/voices-09 042014171310.html.

33. Bhartendu Kumar Singh, "Chinese Views on the Kargil Conflict," *Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies*, no. 211, 25 June 1999.

34. Press Trust of India, "Chinese Soldiers Present in PoK," *Times of India*, 19 September 2012, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/Chinese-soldiers-present-in-PoK-Army -Chief/articleshow/16464272.cms; and Arun Joshi, "Pak's Gilgit Lease to China Catches Indian Army Unawares," *Hindustan Times* (India), 23 February 2012, http://www.hindu stantimes.com/chandigarh/pak-s-gilgit-lease-to-china-catches-indian-army-unawares/article1 -815671.aspx.

35. Saeed Shah and Jeremy Page, "China Readies \$46 Billion for Pakistan Trade Route," *Wall Street Journal*, 16 April 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/china-to-unveil-billions-of -dollars-in-pakistan-investment-1429214705.

36. "Xi Refuses 'Stapled Visa' Roll Back, Modi Says No to 'One China'" *Deccan Her-ald* (India), 19 September 2014, http://www.deccanherald.com/content/431781/xi-refuses -039stapled-visa039-roll.html.

37. World Bank, "GDP, PPP (current international \$)," 2015, accessed 14 September 2014, http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.PP.CD/countries/order%3Dwbapi _data_value_2013%20wbapi_data_value%20wbapi_data_value-last?order=wbapi_data _value_2012%20wbapi_data_value%20wbapi_data_value-last&sort=desc&display=default; and Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI), "SO {RO Military Expenditure Database," 2015, http://www.sipri.org/research/armaments/milex/milex_database.

38. Gurmeet Kanwal, "Going Slow on Defence" *The Tribune* (India), 23 February 2015, http://www.tribuneindia.com/news/comment/going-slow-on-defence/45498.html; Kapil Patil, "India's New Mountain Strike Corps: Conventional Deterrence," *The Diplomat* (Japan), 8 August 2013, http://thediplomat.com/2013/08/indias-new-mountain-strike-corps-conven tional-deterrence; Nitin A. Gokhale, "India–China Border Engagement," *Diplomat* (Japan), 14 August 2014, http://thediplomat.com/2014/08/india-china-border-engagement/; and Reuters, "With Eye on China, India to Develop Border Region," *Times of India*, 15 September 2014, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/With-eye-on-China-India-to-develop-border -region/articleshow/42509964.cms.

39. Brahma Chellaney, *Water: Asia's New Battleground*, (Washington, DC: Georgetown University Press, 2011).

40. Kanti Bajpai, "China–India Relations If Narendra Modi Wins the Indian Elections," *China-India Brief* (Singapore), no. 27, 27 April–13 May 2014, http://lkyspp.nus.edu.sg/cag

/publication/china-india-brief/china-india-brief-27; and Rup Narayan Das, "Modi Faces Pressing Questions about India's China Policy," *China Brief: A Journal of Analysis and Information* 14, no. 10 (23 May 2014), http://www.jamestown.org/programs/chinabrief/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=42412&cHash=46ac1342575010790782d2f97679f903.

41. Press Trust of India, "China President Xi's India Visit;" and Debaisish Roy Chowdhury, "Why Modi's India is Warming to China," *South China Morning Post* (Hong Kong), 17 September 2014, http://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/1594227/why-modis-india -warming-china.

42. Indrani Bagchi, "Tibetan Leader at Modi's Swearing in Irks China," *Times of India*, 5 June 2014, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/Tibetan-leader-at-Modis-swearing-in -irks-China/articleshow/36080500.cms.

43. Nayanima Basu, "China Dashes \$100-bn Hope, to Invest \$20 BN over 5 Years," *Business Standard* (India), 19 September 2014, http://www.business-standard.com/article/economy-policy /china-dashes-100-bn-hope-to-invest-20-bn-over-5-years-114091800557_1.html.

44. "China Premier Li Keqiang in India for First Foreign Trip," *BBC*, 19 May 2013, http:// www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-22585466; Press Trust of India, "Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi Holds Talks with Sushma Swaraj," *Times of India*, 8 June 2014, http://timesofindia .indiatimes.com/india/Chinese-foreign-minister-Wang-Yi-holds-talks-with-Sushma-Swaraj /articleshow/36241519.cms; and "China's Xi Jinping Signs Landmark Deals on India Visit," *BBC*, 18 September 2014, http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-india-29249268.

45. Eric Meyer, "Who Sabotaged Chinese President Xi Jinping's India Visit?," *Forbes*, 23 September 2014, http://www.forbes.com/sites/ericrmeyer/2014/09/23/who-sabotaged-xi-jin pings-india-visit/; and Manoj Joshi, "Making Sense of the Depsang Incursion" *The Hindu* (India), 7 May 2013, http://www.thehindu.com/opinion/op-ed/making-sense-of-the-depsang -incursion/article4689838.ece.

46. Cheng Li, "The Last Year of Hu's Leadership: Hu's to Blame," *China Brief* 11, no. 23 (20 December 2011), http://www.jamestown.org/programs/chinabrief/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt _news%5D=38811&cHash=c0006cd99bfe551991fcf1924d37c0cf#.VQRMTN5KPUp.

47. Shen Dingli, "With Xi's New Power Is Collective Leadership Over?," *East Asia Forum*, 19 October 2014, http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2014/10/19/with-xis-new-power-is-collective -leadership-over/.

48. "Military Corruption: Rank and Vile," *Economist*, 14 February 2015, http://www .economist.com/news/china/21643225-xi-jinping-flexes-his-muscle-against-army-corruption -rank-and-vile.

49. See Reshma Patil, *Strangers across the Border: Indian Encounters in Boomtown China* (Noida: Harper Collins India, 2014); and Pallavi Aiyar, *Smoke and Mirrors: An Experience of China* (New Delhi: Fourth Estate, 2008).

50. For example "India–China Relations and The Media: Blame the Messenger," *Ban-yan* (blog), on the *Economist* web site, 21 May 2012, http://www.economist.com/blogs /banyan/2012/05/india-china-relations-and-media; Debasish Roy Chowdhury, "Indian Press Buries Truth at the Border," *Asia Times*, 18 February 2012, http://www.atimes.com/atimes /South_Asia/NB18Df01.html; D. S. Rajan, "China Should Break up the Indian Union, Suggests a Chinese Strategist," C3S Paper, no. 325 (Chennai, India: Chennai Centre for Strategic Studies, 9 August 2009), http://www.c3sindia.org/india/719; and Press Trust of India, "Nervous China May Attack India by 2012: Expert," *Times of India*, 12 July 2009, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/Nervous-China-may-attack-India-by-2012-Expert /articleshow/4769593.cms.

51. Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, "Joint Statement between the India and China during Prime Minister's visit to China" (press release, 15 May 2015), http:// www.mea.gov.in/bilateral-documents.htm?dtl/25240/Joint_Statement_between_the_India _and_China_during_Prime_Ministers_visit_to_China.

52. Ravi Mishra, "India to Outstrip China in Long-Term Growth," *China-India Brief* (Singapore), no. 43, 13–27 January 2015, http://lkyspp.nus.edu.sg/cag/publication/china-india -brief/china-india-brief-43.

53. Ibid.

54. Ministry of External Affairs, "Joint Statement between the India and China."

55. Geoffrey Till, *Asia's Naval Expansion: An Arms Race in the Making?* (London: International Institute for Strategic Studies, 2012), 47.

56. Victor Mallet, "India Plays Soft Power Game in China's Backyard," *Financial Times*, 18 May 2015, http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/c72967f8-fd52-11e4-b072-00144feabdc0.html.

57. Prime Minister Narendra Modi at the Tsinghua University, Beijing (address, 15 May 2015), http://www.mea.gov.in/Speeches-Statements.htm?dtl/25242/Address_by_Prime _Minister_at_the_Tsinghua_University_Beijing_May_15_2015.

58. Pieter D. Wezeman and Siemon T. Wezeman, "SIPRI Fact Sheet: Trends in International Arms Transfers, 2014" (fact sheet, Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, March 2015), http://books.sipri.org/files/FS/SIPRIFS1503.pdf.

59. Farhan Bokhari and Charles Clover, "Pakistan Nears Deal to Buy 8 Chinese Submarines," *Financial Times*, 1 April 2015, http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/a2c22012-d845-11e4 -ba53-00144feab7de.html.

60. Manu Pubby, "India Kicks Off Trilateral Talks with Japan and Australia: Joint Training, Naval Exercises on Agenda," *Economic Times* (India), 8 June 2015, http://economictimes .indiatimes.com/news/defence/india-kicks-off-trilateral-talks-with-japan-and-australia-joint -training-naval-exercises-on-agenda/articleshow/47579881.cms; and David Scott, "India's New Trilateral with Australia and Japan: China-Centric Nuances," *China-India Brief* 54, 24 June–15 July 2015, http://lkyspp.nus.edu.sg/cag/publication/china-india-brief/china-india -brief-54.

61. Pranab Dhal Samanta, "India-China Face-off Worsens over ADB Loan for Arunachal, Bank Doesn't Help," *Indian Express*, 15 May 2009, http://archive.indianexpress.com/news/indiachina-faceoff-worsens-over-adb-loan-for-arunachal/459910/.

62. George J. Gilboy and Eric Heginbotham, *Chinese and Indian Strategic Behavior: Growing Power and Alarm* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2012).

63. For definition of *security dilemma*, see Robert Jervis, "Cooperation under the Security Dilemma," *World Politics* 30, no. 2 (January 1978): 167–214.

64. Rahul Roy-Chaudhury, "Sea's the Limit," *Force*, 6 August 2013, http://www.forceindia.net/SeastheLimit.aspx.

65. Shashank Joshi, "China and India: Awkward Ascents," *Orbis* 55, no. 4 (Fall 2011), 566.

66. US Energy Information Administration, *Country Analysis Briefs: China*, November 2010–2011, https://web.archive.org/web/20140116153042/http://www.eia.gov/countries /country-data.cfm?fips=CH&trk=m; Oystein Tunsjo, *Security and Profit in China's Energy Policy: Hedging Against Risk* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2013), 147; and Office of Naval Intelligence (ONI), *The PLA Navy: New Capabilities and Missions for the 21st Century* (Suitland, MD: ONI, 2015), 11.

67. Ian Storey, "China's "Malacca Dilemma," *China Brief* 6, no. 8 (2006), http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=3943&no_cache=1#.VB61yRZnzjA.

68. State Council Information Office, People's Republic of China, *China's Military Strat-egy 2014*, white paper (Beijing: PRC, May 2015), http://eng.mod.gov.cn/Database/White Papers/; Aki Nakai, *Occasional Papers on Asia: China's Naval Modernisation: Reflections on a Symposium* (Boston: Boston University Center for the Study of Asia, February 2011), 8; and Nan Li, "The Evolution of China's Naval Strategy and Capabilities: From 'Near Coast' and 'Near Seas' to 'Far Seas,'" *Asian Security* 5 no. 2 (2009): 144–69.

69. Office of Naval Intelligence, The PLA Navy, 7.

70. Rajat Pandit, "Presidential Fleet Review: India Showcases Maritime Might," *Times of India*, 21 December 2011, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/ampnbspPresidential -Fleet-Review-India-showcases-maritime-might/articleshow/11187148.cms?; Integrated Headquarters (Navy), *Freedom to Use the Seas: India's Maritime Military Strategy* (New Delhi: Ministry of Defence, 2007), 59, http://www.irfc-nausena.nic.in/irfc/ezine/maritime_strat. pdf; and Walter C. Ladwig III, "Delhi's Pacific Ambition: Naval Power, 'Look East,' and India's Emerging Influence in the Asia–Pacific," *Asian Security* 5, no. 2 (2009): 87–113, http://users.ox.ac.uk/~mert1769/Pacific%20Ambition.pdf.

71. Iskander Rehman, "An Ocean at the Intersection of Two Emerging Maritime Narratives," *IDSA Issue Brief*, 11 July 2011, http://idsa.in/issuebrief/AnOceanatTheIntersection ofTwoEmergingMaritimeNarratives; and Ladwig, "Delhi's Pacific Ambition: Naval Power."

72. K. M. Panikkar, *India and Indian Ocean: An Essay on the Influence of Sea Power on Indian History* (London: George Allen & Unwin Ltd, 1951); and James Holmes and Toshi Yoshihara, "Liu Huaqing, RIP," *The Diplomat* (Japan), 18 January 2011, http://thediplomat.com/2011/01 /liu-huaqing-rip/.

73. Willy Lam, "Beijing Adopts Multi-Pronged Approach to Parry Washington's Challenge," *China Brief* 11, no. 22, 30 November 2011, http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=38715&no_cache=1#.VfGML3DBzGc.

74. The first island-chain refers to a line through the Kurile Islands, Japan, the Ryukyu Islands, Taiwan, the Philippines, and Indonesia. The second island-chain extends to Guam and Indonesia, including the Bonins, Marianas, and the Carolines and encompassing an area of 1,800 nautical miles from China's coast.

75. Office of Naval Intelligence, *The PLA Navy*, 30; Huang Jingjing, "China Announces Pacific Drill," *Global Times* (China), 25 November 2011, http://www.globaltimes.cn/content /685720.shtml; and Emanuele Scimia, "China's Influence Spreads to Atlantic," *Asia Times* (Hong Kong), 20 May 2013, http://www.atimes.com/atimes/China_Business/CBIZ-01-200513 .html.

76. Elizabeth Wishnick, "Russia and China Go Sailing," *Foreign Affairs*, 26 May 2015, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2015-05-26/russia-and-china-go-sailing.

77. Indian Adm Nirmal Verma, quoted in Indian Navy, "New Naval Air Station 'INS Baaz' Commissioned by CNS" (press release, Indian Navy, 31 July 2012), http://indiannavy.nic.in/print/1431.

78. Ajai Shukla, "New Naval Base Coming up Near Visakhapatnam," *Business Standard* (India), 26 August 2014, http://www.business-standard.com/article/current-affairs/new-naval -base-coming-up-near-visakhapatnam-114082601458_1.html.

79. Office of Naval Intelligence, The PLA Navy, 13.

80. Srinivas Mazumdaru, "Naval Buildup Reflects India's 'Ambition to Project Power," *Deutsche Welle*, 23 February 2015, http://www.dw.com/en/naval-buildup-reflects-indias-am bition-to-project-power/a-18275292.

81. Tom Phillips, "China Silently Forges Ahead with Second Aircraft Carrier," *Telegraph* (United Kingdom), 3 February 2015, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/asia /china/11385864/China-silently-forges-ahead-with-second-aircraft-carrier.html.

82. Richard Bitzinger, "Aircraft Carriers: China's Emerging Maritime Ambitions," *RSIS Commentaries*, 7 April 2009, https://www.rsis.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2014/07/CO09035.pdf.

83. "Indian Navy Chief Admiral Sureesh Mehta Spells Out Vision 2022," *India Defence*, 10 August 2008, https://web.archive.org/web/20100504203650/http://www.india-defence .com/reports/3954; and Mazumdaru, "Naval Buildup Reflects India's 'Ambition.'"

84. Office of Naval Intelligence, The PLA Navy, 23.

85. Kris Osborn, "China Unveils Three New Nuclear-Powered Attack Submarines," *De-fense Tech*, 3 April 2015, http://defensetech.org/2015/04/03/china-unveils-three-new-nuclear -powered-attack-submarines/#more-24736.

86. Megan Eckstein, "India Launches First Indigenously Built Attack Submarine" USNI News, 6 April 2015, http://news.usni.org/2015/04/06/india-launches-first-indigenously-built -attack-submarine.

87. Office of Naval Intelligence, *The PLA Navy*, 5; and Mazumdaru, "Naval Buildup Reflects India's 'Ambition.'"

88. Toshi Yoshihara, "The US Navy's Indo-Pacific Challenge," *Journal of the Indian Ocean* 9, no. 1 (2013), 92.

89. C. Raja Mohan, *Samudra Manthan: Sino–Indian Rivalry in the Indo-Pacific* (Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2012), 9.

90. Ibid., xii.

91. Ibid., 205.

92. Indian Navy, *Indian Maritime Doctrine 2009* (New Delhi: Ministry of Defence, 2009), 75.

93. Manash Pratim Bhuyan, "India Favours Freedom of Navigation in South China Sea," *Outlook* (India), 10 August 2014, http://www.outlookindia.com/news/article/India-Favours -Freedom-of-Navigation-in-South-China-Sea/854509; Ralf Emmers, "The US Rebalancing Strategy: Impact on the South China Sea" (occasional brief, Australian National University, 30 October 2013), http://nsc.anu.edu.au/documents/occasional-5-brief-8.pdf; and Tetsuo Kotani, "The Senkaku Islands and the US-Japan Alliance: Future Implications for the Asia -Pacific," *Project 2049 Institute*, 19 September 2013, http://project2049.net/documents/sen kaku_kotani.pdf.

94. Office of the Press Secretary, White House, "U.S.-India Joint Strategic Vision for the Asia-Pacific and Indian Ocean Region" (press release, White House, 25 January 2015), http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2015/01/25/us-india-joint-strategic-vision-asia -pacific-and-indian-ocean-region.

95. Vivek Raghuvanshi, "India-Japan Talks to Focus on Strategic Talks, Possible Aircraft Deal," *DefenseNews*, 28 August 2014, http://www.defensenews.com/article/20140828/DEF REG03/308280038/India-Japan-Talks-Focus-Strategic-Ties-Possible-Aircraft-Deal; and Press Trust of India, "India, Japan to Hold First Bilateral Naval Exercise off Tokyo," *Deccan Herald* (India), 4 June 2012, http://www.deccanherald.com/content/254462/india-japan-hold-first -bilateral.html.

96. Indrani Bagchi, "India Ignores China's Frown, Offers Defence Boost to Vietnam," *Times of India*, 29 October 2014, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/India-ignores-Chinas -frown-offers-defence-boost-to-Vietnam/articleshow/44965272.cms; Ankit Panda, "India-Vietnam Supersonic Missile Talks in 'Advanced Stage,' *The Diplomat* (Japan), 15 September

2014, http://thediplomat.com/2014/09/india-vietnam-hypersonic-missile-talks-in-advanced -stage/; and The Hanoist, "Vietnam Builds Naval Muscle," *Asia Times* (Hong Kong), 29 March 2012, http://www.atimes.com/atimes/Southeast_Asia/NC29Ae01.html.

97. Ben Bland and Girija Shivakumar, "China Confronts Indian Navy Vessel," *Financial Times*, 31 August 2011, http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/883003ec-d3f6-11e0-b7eb-00 144feab49a.html#axzz3lLANH4dM.

98. Ananth Krishna, "In South China Sea a Surprise Chinese Escort for Indian Ships," *The Hindu* (India), 14 June 2012, http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/in-south-china-sea -a-surprise-chinese-escort-for-indian-ships/article3524965.ece; and "The Indian Navy in the South China Sea: Beijing's Unwelcome Escort," *Indian Express*, 14 June 2012.

99. Vu Trong Khanh and Nguyen Anh Thu, "Vietnam, India to Expand Oil Exploration in Contested South China Sea," *Wall Street Journal*, 15 September 2014, http://online.wsj.com/articles/vietnam-india-to-expand-oil-exploration-in-contested-south-china-sea-14107 77168; and The Hanoist, "Great Game in the South China Sea," *Asia Times* (Hong Kong), 17 April 2012, http://www.atimes.com/atimes/Southeast_Asia/ND17Ae01.html.

100. Shannon Tiezi, "China Pushes 'Maritime Silk Road' in South, Southeast Asia," *The Diplomat* (Japan), 17 September 2014, http://thediplomat.com/2014/09/china-pushes-maritime -silk-road-in-south-southeast-asia/.

101. Ibid; and Wu Jiao and Zhang Yunbi, "Xi in Call for Building of New 'Maritime Silk Road'," *China Daily*, 4 October 2013, http://usa.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2013-10/04 /content_17008940.htm.

102. Nuwan Peiris, "China, India in Race to Exploit Indian Ocean Seabed," *Sunday Times* (Sri Lanka), 15 December 2013, http://www.sundaytimes.lk/131215/sunday-times-2/china-india -in-race-to-exploit-indian-ocean-seabed-76395.html.

103. Chow Chung-yan, "Chinese Navy Sees Off Indian Sub," *South China Morning Post* (Hong Kong), 4 February 2009, http://www.scmp.com/article/668780/chinese-navy-sees -indian-sub.

104. Sandeep Unnithan, "Exclusive: Indian Navy Headless as Chinese Nuclear Sub Prowls Indian Ocean," *India Today*, 21 March 2014, http://indiatoday.intoday.in/story/indian-navy -chinese-nuclear-sub-indian-ocean/1/350498.html; Abhijit Singh, "A 'PLA-N' for Chinese Maritime Bases in the Indian Ocean," *PacNet* 7, 26 January 2015, http://csis.org/files /publication/Pac1507.pdf; and Toshi Yoshihara, "Undersea Dragons in the Indian Ocean?," *China-India Brief* 37, 14–28 October 2014, http://lkyspp.nus.edu.sg/cag/publication/china -india-brief-37.

105. John Garver, "The Security Dilemma in Sino–Indian Relations," *India Review* 1, no. 4 (October 2002): 33–34.

106. N. C. Bipindra, "India to Unveil First Warship to Deter Chinese Submarines," *Bloomberg BusinessWeek*, 22 August 2014, http://www.businessweek.com/news/2014-08-21 /india-to-unveil-warship-to-deter-chinese-submarines-near-coast.

107. Shannon Tiezzi, "The Maritime Silk Road vs. The String of Pearls," *The Diplomat* (Japan), 13 February 2014, http://thediplomat.com/2014/02/the-maritime-silk-road-vs-the -string-of-pearls/; Jiao and Yunbi, "Xi in Call for Building;" and James Crabtree, "Sri Lanka Sees Benefits of China's 'Maritime Silk Road' Plan," *Financial Times*, 17 September 2014, http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/8645737e-3e2d-11e4-b7fc-00144feabdc0.html.

108. Abhijit Singh, "China's 'Maritime Bases' in the IOR: A Chronicle of Dominance Foretold," *Strategic Analysis* 39, no. 3 (2015): 293–97; "Chinese Paper Advises PLA Navy to Build Overseas Military Bases," *China Defence Mash-up*, 13 January 2013, http://www.china -defense-mashup.com/chinese-paper-advises-pla-navy-to-build-overseas-military-bases.html;

and Andrew S. Erickson and Gabriel Collins, "Dragon Tracks: Emerging Chinese Access Points in the Indian Ocean," *AMTI Brief*, 18 June 2015, http://amti.csis.org/dragon-tracks -emerging-chinese-access-points-in-the-indian-ocean-region/; and Mohan, *Samudra Man-than*, 67.

109. Mohan, Samudra Manthan, 135.

110. Indrani Bagchi, "India Looks East, to Vietnam and Myanmar," *Times of India*, 8 October 2011, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/India-looks-east-to-Vietnam-and -Myanmar/articleshow/10273422.cms.

111. Michael S. Chase and Andrew S. Erickson, "Changes in Beijing's Approach to Overseas Basing?," *China Brief* 9, no. 19 (24 September 2009), http://www.jamestown.org/programs /chinabrief/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=35536&cHash=77d682d109#.VfGcgXD BzGc.

112. Mohan, Samudra Manthan, chapter 8.

113. C. Raja Mohan, "Modi and the Indian Ocean: Restoring India's Sphere of Influence," *AMTI Brief*, 18 June 2015, http://amti.csis.org/modi-and-the-indian-ocean-restoring -indias-sphere-of-influence/; and Tom Mitchell, "Sri Lanka to Review Terms of Chinese Loans," *Financial Times*, 28 February 2015, http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/c582f4a6-bf49 -11e4-99f8-00144feab7de.html.

114. Press Trust of India, "China President Xi's Visit: India to Hold Maritime Dialogue with China this Year," *Economic Times* (India), 18 September 2014, http://articles.economic times.indiatimes.com/2014-09-18/news/54067931_1_south-china-sea-maritime-dialogue -navigation; and Ashok Tuteja, "India, China to Kickstart Maritime Dialogue," *Tribune* (India), 14 April 2012, http://www.tribuneindia.com/2012/20120414/nation.htm#1.

115. Shivshankar Menon, "India's NSA on Sino–Indian Rivalry in the Indo–Pacific," *Observer Research Foundation*, 4 March 2013, 2, http://www.orfonline.org/cms/export/orfon-line/documents/Samudra-Manthan.pdf.

116. Roughly 38 Indian Navy vessels were deployed to provide humanitarian assistance in the aftermath of the Indian Ocean tsunami, with five operations in Indonesia, Sri Lanka, Maldives, and off the Indian coast.

117. From April to September 2002, the Indian Navy escorted more than 20 vessels through the Strait of Malacca as part of Operation Enduring Freedom.

118. Rahul Roy-Chaudhury, "India: Gulf Security Partner in Waiting?," in *Middle Eastern Security, US Pivot and the Rise of ISIS*, edited by Toby Dodge and Emile Hokayem (Oxon: Routledge, 2014), 235.

119. Prashanth Parameswaran, "Modi Unveils India's 'Act East Policy' to ASEAN in Myanmar," *The Diplomat* (Japan), 17 November 2014, http://thediplomat.com/2014/11/ modi-unveils-indias-act-east-policy-to-asean-in-myanmar; and C. Raja Mohan, "Not So Easy to Act East," *Indian Express*, 22 November 2014, http://indianexpress.com/article/opinion/ columns/not-so-easy-to-act-east/.

120. Scott Cheney-Peters, "India's Maritime Acts in the East" *AMTI Brief*, 18 June 2015, http://amti.csis.org/indias-maritime-acts-in-the-east/.

121. Jesse Karotkin, "PLAN Shapes International Perception of Evolving Capabilities," *China Brief* 10, no. 3 (4 February 2010), http://www.jamestown.org/programs/chinabrief /single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=36008&cHash=7169dd6cdc#.VfGe_nDBzGc; and Information Office of the State Council, People's Republic of China, *China's National Defense in 2008*, white paper (Beijing: PRC, 2009), http://carnegieendowment.org/files/2008Defense WhitePaper_Jan2009.pdf.

122. Office of Naval Intelligence, *PLA Navy*, 29; and Peter Layton, "China's Velvet Fist: PLA in Operations-Other-Than-War," *Defence Today*, November 2012, https://www.academia.edu/2307749/China_s_velvet_fist_PLA_in_operations-other-than-war.

123. "Chinese Hospital Ship Back after Treating Thousands," *China Daily*, 27 November 2010, http://www.china.org.cn/china/2010-11/27/content_21434218.htm; and Office of Naval Intelligence, *The PLA Navy*, 10.

124. Office of Naval Intelligence, The PLA Navy, 30.

125. Shivshankar Menon, "The Evolving Balance of Power in Asia" (paper, presented to IISS Global Strategic Review, Geneva, 13 September 2009).

126. Luis Simón, "Reaching Beyond the Indo-Pacific," *Comparative Strategy* 32, no. 4 (2013), 337, https://www.academia.edu/7851546/Reaching_Beyond_the_Indo-Pacific.

127. Scott Kennedy and David A. Parker "Building China's 'One Belt, One Road,'" *CSIS* (web site), 3 April 2015, http://csis.org/publication/building-chinas-one-belt-one-road.

128. Ibid., and Simon, "Reaching Beyond."

129. Zorawar Daulet Singh, "China Strategy: Mackinder versus Mahan," *Tribune* (India), 26 April 2013, http://www.tribuneindia.com/2013/20130426/edit.htm#7.

130. Zorawar Daulet Singh, "Indian Perceptions of China's Maritime Silk Road Idea," *Journal of Defence Studies* 8, no. 4 (October–December 2014), 140.

131. Till, Asia's Naval Expansion, 202.

132. Stephen Smith, "Speech by Stephen Smith MP Minister for Defence, 'Australia and India Building the Strategic Partnership,' at the Asia Society, Mumbai," Department of Defence (Australia), 2011. http://www.minister.defence.gov.au/2011/12/10/minister-for -defence-australia-and-india-building-the-strategic-partnership.

133. Rory Medcalf, "In Defence of the Indo-Pacific: Australia's New Strategic Map," *Australian Journal of International Affairs* 68, no. 4 (2014), 472.

134. Bloomberg, "China Seeking to be 'New Force' in Mideast Peace," *South China Morning Post*, 20 June 2013, http://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/1264596/china-seeking-be -new-force-mideast-peace; and "India to Step Up Oil Import from Africa: Minister," *Xinhua*, 10 December 2011, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/business/2011-12/10/c_131298486 .htm.

135. John Mitchell, *Asia's Oil Supply: Risks and Pragmatic Remedies* (London: Chatham House, May 2014), 2, https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/files/chathamhouse/field/field_document/20140506Asia%27sOilSupplyMitchell.pdf.

136. Nima Khorrami Assl, "China and India: Rival Middle East Strategies," *Al Jazeera*, 10 January 2012, http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/2012/01/20121811164584439 .html.

137. For the origins of the US "strategic pivot/re-balancing" toward Asia, see Hillary Clinton, secretary of state, "America's Engagement in the Asia-Pacific" (address, Honolulu, HI, 28 October 2010), http://m.state.gov/md150141.htm; Hillary Clinton, "America's Pacific Century," *Foreign Policy*, 11 October 2011, http://foreignpolicy.com/2011/10/11/americas -pacific-century/; Barack Obama, "Remarks by President Obama to the Australian Parliament" (address, Parliament House, Canberra, Australia, 17 November 2011), https://www .whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/11/17/remarks-president-obama-australian-parliament; and Tom Donilon, "The United States and the Asia-Pacific in 2013" (address, Asia Society, 11 March 2013), http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/03/11/remarks-tom-donilon-national-security-advisory-president-united-states-a.

138. John Mitchell, Asia's Oil Supply.

139. Ibid.

140. Ibid, 11.

141. Mohan Guruswamy, "India-China War Delayed by Technology," *Asia Times* (Hong Kong), 7 May 2013, http://www.atimes.com/atimes/South_Asia/SOU-02-070513.html.

142. See Christopher M. Davidson, "The Gulf Monarchies and Pacific Asia: Towards Interdependency?," in *Converging Region: Global Perspectives on Asia and the Middle East*, edited by Nele Lenze and Charlotte Schriwer (Surrey, UK: Ashgate, 2014), 143–60.

143. Guruswamy, "India-China War Delayed by Technology."

144. Prasanta Kumar Pradhan, "Accelerating India's 'Look West Policy' in the Gulf," *Institute of Defence Studies and Analyses Issue Brief*, 3 February 2011, http://www.idsa.in/issuebrief /AcceleratingIndiasLookWestPolicyintheGulf.html.

145. John Calabrese, "From Flyswatters to Silkworms: The Evolution of China's Role in West Asia," *Asian Survey* 30, no. 9 (September 1990), 872–75.

146. Alexander Neill, "China and the Middle East," in *Middle Eastern Security, the US Pivot and the Rise of ISIS*, edited by Toby Dodge and Emile Hokayem (Oxon: Routledge, 2014), 213–14.

147. Mohan, *Samudra Manthan*, 223; Wishnick, "Russia and China Go Sailing;" and Thoma Erdbrink and Chris Buckley, "China and Iran to Conduct Joint Naval Exercises in the Persian Gulf," *New York Times*, 21 September 2014, http://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/22 /world/middleeast/china-and-iran-to-conduct-joint-naval-exercises-in-the-persian-gulf.html.

148. Michele Kambas, "Chinese Warship in Cyprus to Aid Syrian Chemical Weapons Removal," *Reuters*, 4 January 2014, http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/01/04/us-syria-crisis -china-idUSBREA0304820140104.

149. Rahul Roy-Chaudhury, "India: Gulf Security Partner in Waiting?," 229.

150. Greg Torode and Minnie Chan, "PLA Navy Ends Warship to Safeguard Libya Evacuees," *South China Morning Post* (Hong Kong), 26 February 2011, http://www.scmp.com /article/739196/pla-navy-sends-warship-safeguard-libya-evacuees.

151. Reuters, "India Ends Yemen Operations, Rescues People from 41 Nations," *Economic Times* (India), 10 April 2015, http://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/politics-and-nation /india-ends-yemen-operations-rescues-people-from-41-nations/articleshow/46875805.cms.

152. Michelle FlorCruz, "Chinese Navy's Yemen Evacuation Draws International Praise, Highlights Navy's Global Reach," *International Business Times*, 8 April 2015, http://www .ibtimes.com/chinese-navys-yemen-evacuation-draws-international-praise-highlights-navys -global-1874313.

153. Gary Sands, "China and the ISIS Threat," *The Diplomat* (Japan), 26 September 2014, http://thediplomat.com/2014/09/china-and-the-isis-threat/; and Roy-Chaudhury, "India: Gulf Security Partner in Waiting?," 239.

154. Indo-Asian News Service, "Clinton Urges India to Play Larger Role in Asia," *Khaleej Times* (United Arab Emirates), 14 November 2012, http://www.khaleejtimes.com/article /20121114/ARTICLE/311149928/1028.

155. Bertil Lintner, "India-Myanmar: A Half-built Gateway," *Asia Times* (Hong Kong), 30 November 2011, http://www.atimes.com/atimes/Southeast_Asia/MK30Ae01.html.

156. Office of the Press Secretary, White House, "Remarks by the President to the Joint Session of the Indian Parliament" (press release, White House, 9 November 2010), http:// www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2010/11/08/remarks-president-joint-session-indian -parliament-new-delhi-india; Press Information Bureau, Government of India, "Joint Statement of Prime Minister Dr. Manmohan Singh and President Barack Obama," 8 November 2010, http://pib.nic.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx?relid=66860; and Office of the Press Secretary, White House, "U.S.-India Joint Strategic Vision for the Asia-Pacific and Indian Ocean Region" (press release, White House, 25 January 2015), http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press -office/2015/01/25/us-india-joint-strategic-vision-asia-pacific-and-indian-ocean-region.

157. Leon Panetta, "The U.S. and India: Partners in the 21st Century," 6 June 2012, http://spacenews.com/us-and-india-partners-21st-century/.

158. William J. Burns, "U.S.-India Partnership in an Asia-Pacific Century," 16 December 2011, http://www.state.gov/s/d/2011/178934.htm.

159. David Scott, "The 'Indo-Pacific' - New Regional Formulations and New Maritime

Frameworks for US-India Strategic Convergence," *Asia-Pacific Review* 19, no. 2 (2012), 86, 100. 160. Ibid., 87.

161. Ashley Tellis, "Obama in India Building a Global Partnership: Challenges, Risks, Opportunities," *Policy Outlook*, 28 October 2010, 25, http://carnegieendowment.org/files /obama_in_india.pdf.

162. Mohan, Samudra Manthan, 208.

163. Tuteja, "India, China to Kickstart Maritime Dialogue."

164. For a detailed analysis of interaction between China and India during the colonial period, see Madhavi Thampi, ed., *India and China in the Colonial World* (New Delhi: Social Science Press, 2005).

165. The Association of Southeast Asian Nations's (ASEAN) Treaty of Amity and Cooperation, also known as the "ASEAN Way," centers on six principles: 1) mutual respect for the independence, sovereignty, and territorial integrity of all nations; 2) settlements of differences and disputes by peaceful means; 3) the right of every state to lead its national existence free from external interference, subversion, and coercion; 4) noninterference in the internal affairs of one another; 5) effective cooperation among member states; and 6) the renunciation of the threat and use of force.

166. Prabhakar Menon "India and the World East of It: Past and Present; An Impressionist Account," in *Two Decades of India's Look East Policy: Partnership for Peace, Progress and Prosperity*, edited by Amar Nath Ram (New Delhi: Indian Council of World Affairs, 2012), 105.

Disclaimer

The views and opinions expressed or implied in SSQ are those of the authors and are not officially sanctioned by any agency or department of the US government. We encourage you to send comments to: strategicstudiesquarterly@us.af.mil.